


Mullion Parish Council Meeting held on Tuesday 17 January 2017 at 7.00pm in The Centenary Room, Methodist Chapel, Churchtown, Mullion


Councillors Present
			
D German 			Mrs C Rule
I Harvey 			Mrs L Skeites
Mrs S Ireland			P Wilkins			
J Lang (Chairman)		R Willey			
M Rowse			D Williams
						
				
	
Seven members of the public were present.


The Chairman opened the meeting, welcomed everyone and advised of the fire procedures.  


Prior to the Agenda, the presentation of the “Ron Curnow Outstanding Contribution to Mullion Award” was made to Dr Geoffrey Wood. Dr Wood had been a GP, friend and comforter to both parishioners and residents of the surrounding area for more than 60 years.  He had contributed to many community events and had a long association with St Mellanus Parish Church, Mullion Harbour Committee and the Cancer Research Charity, held Presidency of the local Horticultural Society and Lizard Lifeboat.  Dr Wood also received a Cornish lapel pin and a certificate while Press photographers recorded the event.  The 2015 recipient of this Award was Mrs Mary Kemp, Chairman of Mullion in Bloom, who was also in attendance to watch the presentation.  

Four members of the public then left the meeting.


1. 	Public Session

None.

2.	Absence

None.

3.	Minutes

It was proposed by Councillor Mrs C Rule, seconded by Councillor D German and RESOLVED that the minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on Tuesday 20 December 2016 be approved as a true record and be duly signed by the Chairman.

4.	Declarations of Interest

None.

5.	Planning

PA16/11462 – Mr & Mrs G Stephens – Mill Wheel Caravan, Mill Wheel Caravan Park – Replacement of existing dwelling

A letter had been received from the applicants outlining their intentions. A letter of objection had also been received from a resident of Mullion Cove.

This site is licensed for three static caravans by the Local Authority with restricted holiday occupancy from Easter (or Good Friday) to the end of October. Earlier applications at this site (2004 and 2009) carried conditions that “... the dwelling hereby permitted shall be used as holiday accommodation only, as continuously occupied dwellings would not normally be permitted on the site” and also “…shall have no separate curtilage to ensure the development is not used as a separate unit of accommodation on a site where dwellings would not normally be permitted. 
 
Serious concerns were raised over lack of inter departmental liaison within Cornwall Council which should have revealed that the issue of a Certificate of Lawfulness was highly questionable, given that the site license must have been breached in order to establish permanent residency .  A Swiss style chalet (“caravan”) on the site was thought to be used by the landowner as accommodation, not the portacabin sized chalet/caravan that was to be replaced with a much larger permanent dwelling.
 
Councillors had viewed the plans and visited the site and expressed their surprise at the size of the proposed “replacement dwelling”, which was to replace a single level, portacabin sized chalet/ caravan. This unit is known to have been in significant disrepair until recently, but recent improvements may have been undertaken and overgrowth cut back.
 
The chalet/caravan, if it is to be replaced, should only be replaced with a similar sized caravan or chalet as per paragraph 2.34 of Policy 7 of the recently adopted Local Plan which states “ ... should be broadly comparable to the size, scale and bulk of the dwelling being replaced and not impact negatively on the character of the surrounding area”.
 
Located immediately next to open moorland, within the AONB close to the South West Coast Path and the Heritage coast, the proposed replacement dwelling was not in keeping with those in the surrounding area. The existing unit was largely concealed within the site and could not be seen from most angles. The proposed unit would be highly visible from all around the valley, most particularly from the access road to Mullion Cove Hotel and the popular adjacent viewpoint. The proposed replacement dwelling was at least three times the height of the existing building and much bulkier. The extensive use of glass within the building would draw attention to the overbearing nature of this structure which is completely at odds with the established traditional vernacular buildings of Porth Mellin.

There is no need for additional housing stock in the Cove, and the site is not in a sustainable location (no bus service and no school within easy walking distance).
 
Contrary to paragraph 2.37 of Policy 7, this development does not provide a home to meet needs arising from activities that require an essential, functional presence in the rural environment, and it would appear that policy 2.36 of the Local Plan “.... to avoid deliberate circumvention of policies designed to limit new housing in the countryside” has been ignored.

Councillor Mrs. Rule advised that you could not now voluntarily pay Council Tax on a new property until the relevant Planning permission had been approved.

Councillor Mrs Rule proposed that the application be objected to for the many reasons given above. The Chairman seconded her proposal and it was unanimously RESOLVED to object to the application (as stated above) for the following reasons:-

· This site is licensed for three static caravans by the Local Authority and remains restricted to holiday occupancy from Easter to the end of October. Serious concerns were raised over the legitimacy of a Certificate of Lawfulness given that the site licence must have to be breached in order to establish the residency requirements. Permission for development of this site would appear to have been obtained surreptitiously (potentially illegally and by deception of the authorities) and would not be allowed at this location without such Certificate. 

· The scale, bulk and appearance of the proposed dwelling is not in keeping with the small fishing hamlet of Porth Mellin. The site abuts moorland, and this unusual and overlarge development in that site would be seen from all around the valley;

· Contrary to paragraph 2.37 of Policy 7, this development does not provide a home to meet needs arising from activities that require an essential, functional presence in the rural environment and was not within a sustainable location;

· If the chalet/caravan is to be replaced, it should be replaced with a similar sized structure.  2.34 of Policy 7 of the recently adopted Local Plan notes “should be broadly comparable to the size scale and bulk of the dwelling being replaced”. This dwelling is a chalet/caravan, not a house, and should remain as the same.

In addition to the comments raised, the Clerk was asked to submit a planning enforcement complaint to Cornwall Council in relation to the Swiss style chalet, which was thought to have been used for accommodation outside of the restricted times. The Parish Council could foresee another Certificate of Lawfulness request on the site in the near future.

PA16/10430 – Mr N Varga – 49 Tregellas Road – Erection of single storey front extension (amended plans)

The Applicant advised the meeting that he had reduced the size of the extension, which would be used to accommodate his growing family.  He did not wish to extend into his back garden, as had been suggested, due to losing much needed amenity space.  He felt that a front extension would use space which was currently not used and that a ‘standard’ porch would not be that much smaller than what he was proposing.  Mr Varga circulated photos of other properties within the village with front and side extensions; however none of them were in a similar situation to the terraced properties at Tregellas Road.

Two letters of objection had been submitted online to the Planning Department.  One of the objectors was present at the meeting and outlined her concerns regarding the proposed extension, even with the reduction in the size.  The main issue was that the extension would have a significant adverse affect on the two adjoining properties resulting in a reduction of light to their front rooms.  The extension was not in keeping with the surrounding area and would create a precedent for other dwellings.

Although Councillors were keen to support growing families, it was felt that this extension to the front of the property, even with the reduction in size, was not suitable for the area.  It was not in keeping with the other houses on the estate and would have an adverse affect on the neighbouring properties, due to being the middle house in a terrace of three.  Councillors urged the Applicant to consider using the rear of the property for the extension.

It was proposed by Councillor P Wilkins, seconded by Councillor D German and RESOLVED to object to the planning application on the following grounds:-

· Not in keeping with the surrounding area
· Adverse affect on the neighbouring properties by restricting light to their living rooms
· An extension to the front of the dwelling would create a precedent on an estate that was built to look similar from the highway.

PA16/05044 – Mrs R North – Predannack Farmhouse, Predannack – Conversion of redundant agricultural buildings to 7 residential units with garages and parking space – amended plans

The Parish Council had been supportive of the original plans for this development, although the Planning Officer had raised concerns over the proposed balcony and additional windows.  This fresh application sought to deal with those concerns.

It was proposed by the Chairman, seconded by Councillor P Wilkins and RESOLVED to support the application.

The Cornwall Local Plan had been adopted and published by Cornwall Council.  The document was available online and the Clerk had a hard copy in the office.

The Chairman read the following decision notices received from Cornwall Council:-

PA16/11047 – Mr & Mrs R Emmett – An Modros, Churchy Fields, Laflouder Fields – Proposed Extension – Approved

PA16/10187 – National Trust - Teneriffe Farm, Predannack Road, Predannack - Erection of shower/ toilet block to serve campsite – Approved

PA16/11381 – Mr & Mrs S Branham - Gil Brea, Glenmoor Lane – Proposed extension and internal alterations to dwelling and extension to garage – Approved

PA16/12171- Mullion Post Office, Nansmellyon Road - Non-material amendment (NMA1) to relocate the front boundary wall 400mm further into the site than was previously proposed to single storey extension to Post Office building to create convenience store with associated parking (PA16/03355) – Approved

PA15/11582 – Mr A Lawrence - Predannack Manor Predannack - Erection of an agricultural building to supersede planning application number PA11/10224 – Approved at Planning Committee

6.	Report from Cornwall County Councillor Mrs C Rule 

Cornwall Councillor Mrs C Rule wished everyone present a very Happy New Year.

The Sustainability and Transformation Team were consulting on the Cornwall and the Isles of Scilly Health and Social Care Plan.  There was an online survey that could be completed at www.cornwall.gov.uk/shapethefuture or open events at Truro on Wednesday 18 January and Heartlands on 19 January 2017.

Dates were being pulled together to organise a meeting with the Chairmen and Clerks of the parishes on the Lizard Peninsula to discuss the provision of individual or possibly collective Neighbourhood Plans.  Following news articles in the national press, speculation surrounded the weight that such documents would hold at Planning Committee.  Although Planning Officers had to listen to the policies of Neighbourhood Plans, the Planning Committee didn’t, and two recent cases had gone against the wishes of the Plan.  The initial meeting was designed to learn of the current status of Neighbourhood Planning and any funding available.

Cllr Rule advised that some funds were still available in the Community Chest and applications were welcome up until February 2017.

Following the concreting over of the highways drain outside of Smugglers Cottage by the owners of the property which had caused flooding, the Highways Safety Officer had visited the site and met with the owner.  She had promised to have the problem rectified, although this was yet to happen and complaints continued to be made about flooding occurring in the area, where it never used to.  The Highways Safety Officer had given the owner a deadline of the end of January to undertake the required work, otherwise Cormac would do so and charge the owner of Smugglers Cottage.

An Enforcement Case (EN06/02115) had been opened in relation to the erection of a very high fence at the Grade II Listed property, Laflouder Thatch.  It was hoped that a Planning Enforcement Officer would visit the site in the near future.

Councillor Mrs C Rule advised the meeting that Cornwall Council and Parish and Town Council elections would be held on Thursday 4 May 2017.

7.	Chairman and Clerks Comments 

Further to Councillor Mrs C Rule’s announcement of the election date, the Clerk advised the meeting of the timetable as drawn up by Cornwall Council.  The Notice would be published on 20 March 2017.  The deadline for the delivery of nomination papers to Cornwall Council was 4pm on Tuesday 4 April.  It was hoped that Councillor Mrs C Rule and/or the Clerk could collect the papers from Cornwall Council on behalf of members, but this was still unconfirmed.  The Clerk hoped that Councillors would consider standing for election again in May.

The Chairman raised a general observation in relation to the increase in the number of high fences being erected around properties in the village.  He felt that a once open and welcoming village was compromised by the current vogue of erecting unnecessary barricades.

8.	Public Rights of Way

No issues were raised.



9.	Public Open Spaces 

The park and cemetery appeared to be in good order.  There had been a recent issue with new graves not being carefully strimmed around.  The contractor had been contacted and had apologised profusely for any problems caused.  He had briefed his team on the correct procedure.

It was noted that the refurbished notice board was a significant improvement.  The Clerk would place a sign on the board advising that only notices relating to events in Mullion were allowed to be placed on the board.

10. 	Highways 

It was reported that there was a significant hole in the road which leads from Mullion to Cury Cross Lanes via Trewoon Road and Chypons. The hole was located to the north of Clahar Garden Farm and had been a recurring problem for many years. The Clerk was asked to report the issue.

The Annual Inspection of the street lights owned by the Parish Council had been undertaken by SSE Enterprise.  The report stated that all areas inspected were in a good condition and no remedial action was required.

11.	To receive any LGA 1972 Section 137 Requests for funding

A thank you letter had been received from the Cornwall Air Ambulance.  

12.	Finance and Accounts

It was proposed by Councillor Mrs C Rule, seconded by Councillor I Harvey and RESOLVED to confirm the accounts and to pay the invoices.

13.	Other correspondence received

None.



The Chairman closed the meeting at 8.00pm.
		




Signed: ……………………………………..		Dated: ……………………..
[bookmark: _GoBack]		Chairman
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